Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Meeting of Great Milton Parish Council held on Monday 19th September 2011 at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs. Stephen Harrod (Chair and District Councillor), Doug Colley, Peter Fewell (Vice Chair) and Christine Pepperell. 
In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)


Philip Newman-Hall (Le Manoir Aux Quat’Saisons)


Six members of the public
88/11
Apologies for Absence

Councillor Ian Bradley was away. 
89/11
Register of Interests for this Meeting


None
90/11
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

It was resolved to approve the minutes of the previous meeting, held Monday 18th July 2011, as a true and accurate record. 
91/11
Matters to Report
· Chalgrove Neighbourhood Policing sent a report detailing two recent crimes – the theft of foreign number plates from a vehicle in Church Road and the theft of field rollers from Croft Farm. Seven calls received regarding anti-social behaviour in Green Hitchings. One person has received an Anti-Social Behaviour Contract and residents/parents have been spoken to by Police and Housing Officers.
· DT provided an update on the pond behind Oxen Piece obtained from John Backley (Technical Manager, South Oxfordshire District Council). The landowner has not taken the requested action. Legal officers are now being consulted.

· DT commented on the current Electoral Review. The draft recommendations would have a dramatic impact in this area with county councillors stretched considerably more than they are currently. It does not taken into account the core strategy which adds the additional weight of more housing and therefore more electors. SH will put together a response on behalf of GMPC.

· The Wheatley Youth Officer has spoken to the young people in Green Hitchings, but no further details are available.
· Stephen Harrod (SH) highlighted a Community Payback Scheme which will provide workers for any area that needs attention. The Clerk will pursue this as items arise.

· SH gave details of a £15,000 fund for community projects from SODC. Chill Out Funds are also available from OCC up to £5,000 and asked for youth facilities / provision to be a discussion item next meeting.

· The Clerk reported that the two fallen village turn off signs have now been erected.

· Progress with village maintenance has been slow and an update has not been provided by the handyman. Outstanding items will be pursued but a review of arrangements may be necessary in the spring.

· Two volunteers have kindly offered to distribute The Bulletin in the centre of the village.
· There has been some interest in the PC vacancies but no expressions of interest yet.
92/11
Correspondence and Public Discussion
A
Philip Newman-Hall attended to respond to concerns raised about increased staff parking on Church Road. He listed the efforts already made to minimise the problem. Previously the hard-standing on the field was used for overspill parking, however this contravened planning laws. It may now only be used 28 days per year. Off-site parking for 20-25 cars a day is being sought.
B
Residents had raised concerns about the current building works at two properties in the lower end of the village. Contractor vehicles and equipment are creating blind spots for drivers, and deliveries are causing queues and clashing with school pick up times. The Clerk will write to the property owners asking for assistance in minimising problems. Councillors will follow up in person. 

C
The Reads at Rufty Tufty House have offered a Christmas Tree. The Clerk will accept with thanks and liaise with Colin Putt about felling and erecting.
D
The Donnellys have asked permission to put up a cycle rack outside the shop on the Green. No objections.

E

Residents from Green Hitchings present at the meeting felt that the recent Bulletin article about the matter was an unfair representation of the area, particularly as the Parish Council had not consulted residents more widely about whether there was a problem. The Parish Council has now received complaints from three separate addresses plus reports of vandalism and felt the article appropriate. The residents asked for improved youth provision in the village. SH proposed mediating a discussion session for all residents in the area affected. This could focus on the issue of provision for young people in the village as a positive theme but residents must be willing to get involved if it is to be viable.
93/11
Planning Applications
A
Great Milton Parish Council considered that the following planning applications should be APPROVED by SODC:
Le Manoir Aux Quat’Saisons, Church Road, Great Milton, OX44 7PD. P11/W1277 and P11W1240/LB (Listed Building Consent). Proposed canopy to Dovecot guest suite.

Le Manoir Aux Quat’Saisons, Church Road, Great Milton, OX44 7PD. P11/W1285 and P11W1241/LB (Listed Building Consent). Proposed glazing to ground floor entrance tower to La Belle Epoque Suite.

Great Milton Parish Council considered that the following planning application should still be REFUSED by SODC following a recent amendment:
Land East of Crowthorne Kennels Milton Common (In the parish of Great Milton), OX9 2JX. P11/W0622/RET (Retrospective). Erection of a fence and gates up to 2.4 m high and three storage buildings. Amendment to site plan 26th August 2011.

B
The following Planning Decision from SODC was reviewed:

The Oxford Belfry, Brimpton Grange, Milton Common (in the parish of

Tiddington), OX9 2JW. P10/W0541. Proposed new bedroom wing to provide 105 additional guest bedrooms, extension to bar and restaurant plus associated works including the construction of an overflow car park.
C

The Church had provided reassurances to concerned residents that a wooden fence would be put up to hide the new oil tank.

The Enforcement Officer investigating the agricultural development at Oxen Field had written to inform GMPC that it will not be pursuing the matter further. The development differs somewhat from the permission given, but not significantly.
94/11
Improvements to the Green by Ardfield
A map and sketch of the proposed new driveway was reviewed. It was resolved to support the application by the property owner because it will improve the look of the area and manage the use of the Green by vehicles, however this must be conditional on residents and visitors ceasing to park on the Green. The Clerk will apply for the necessary dropped kerb. GMPC will require final approval of the proposed works and materials to be used.









95/11
Overgrown Tree on Common Land

Quotations received from arboricultural contractors and guidance from the SODC tree officer regarding the Silver Birch opposite Old Cottage were reviewed. It was resolved, in accordance with the Parish Council’s power to plant and maintain verges under the Highways Act 1980, to appoint Jenks to carry out pruning to clear the power and phone lines and to lift the canopy three metres clear of the ground at a cost of £150 plus VAT; to be taken from the budget for village maintenance. The recommendation not to interfere with the crown of the tree by reducing the height was accepted.











96/11
Responses to the Parish Plan

The Steering Group’s proposals that the PC organise a meeting for stakeholders to take forward actions from the Parish Plan and a meeting for residents to review the findings were considered. It was agreed that a formal published plan must be produced first in consultation with other local authorities. It was resolved to convene one more meeting of the Steering Group to deliver a formal handover to the PC. The remaining funds will then be used to commission production of a plan. 
97/11
Bus Stop Improvements

A replacement bus shelter is needed to replace the existing one on London Road, Milton Common, opposite Sandy Lane. It was resolved to request fund’s from David Turner’s fund for small highway improvements. There were no objections to Charles Peer’s suggestion of a bus stop on Windmill Hill now that the service has been rerouted there. It was resolved that the Clerk contact OCC Transport to make the request. A brief consultation regarding improvements to the Potts Close bus stop and a possible shelter in the centre of the village will be inserted in the October Bulletin for the affected addresses.
98/11
Winter Preparedness

It was resolved to ask the Recreation Ground Management Committee whether a site could be found adjacent to the Recreation Ground driveway for a one tonne bag of salt to be provided free of charge to Parish Councils by OCC in preparation for winter.  A plastic cover will be needed. It was resolved to purchase one additional salt bin for the existing salt pile at Lower End from the village maintenance budget, unless funding can be identified in which case another is to be purchased for the salt pile opposite Old Stores. OCC has suggested the PC identifies local farmers to talk to about helping out locally. It was agreed that further discussion is needed with OCC to understand how this could work in practice before making approaches.


99/11
Financial Resolutions

It was resolved to realign the Clerk’s pay so salary payments are made within the month worked. The additional month’s pay necessary to do this must be split between September and October to avoid incurring National Insurance Contributions.


It was resolved to pay £93.00 for the installation of the kissing-gate, an increase from the original quotation due to an error made by Mr. Ganley, the gentleman hired by Little Milton PC to complete the installation.
A
The following cheques were therefore authorised for payment:

Joanna Botha. Salary (50% of September pay). £161.09

Joanna Botha. Bulletin advertising (July and Sept issues). £43.74 (5 hours x £8.747)



Little Milton Parish Council. 50% of charge for kissing-gate installation. £93.00


(This is increased from the estimated £65.00)

mh-p internet. Annual fee for Updating Plan P plus Auto Responder. £522.00


Berinsfield Community Business. Verge cutting 7th June, 5th July, 2nd August, 30th August. £936.00


Countrywide Grounds Maintenance. Recreation Ground Cuts. 7th, 29th July, 10th August. £270.00


SODC. Dog bin emptying. £34.98

SODC. Uncontested Election Services. £100.00


Wheatley Park School. Donation for Prize-giving. £30.00

B

An action plan drawn up by Christine Pepperell (CP) from the Internal Auditor’s recommendations was reviewed.  CP thanked the Clerk for managing the accounts carefully and keeping this list to a minimum.
C
The donation requests received by the PC during the past six months were circulated in advance of the meeting. It was resolved that the PC, in accordance with its powers under sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, should donate £30 each to Wheatley Park School, St. John Ambulance, Oxfordshire Association for the Blind and Oxfordshire Carers Forum; this expenditure being in the opinion of the PC, in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and benefitting them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure. 
100/11

Any Other Business
· A letter had been received about Britain in Bloom. This will be passed to the local


Horticultural Society.
· The payphone light has not been fixed as requested. The Clerk will chase BT Payphones.
· The Clerk will ask residents to remove a dead cherry tree at Weaver Cottage.

· The Clerk will check the rules about publicising payments over £500.

The meeting closed at 9.50pm.

The next meeting of Great Milton Parish Council will be Monday October 17th 2011 at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.


Signed:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​________________________________________


Date:      ________________________________________
